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M E M O R A N D U M

March 18, 2004

TO:
Gene Eckhardt, Regulatory Services 


Assistant Director, Transportation and Water Section

FROM:
Bonnie L. Allen, Regulatory Analyst

SUBJECT:
Docket No. TG-031943 Application No. GA-79235

Application for transfer of Certificate No. G-97.

Transferee: 
Harold LeMay Enterprises, Inc.  G-98

d/b/a Joe’s Refuse Service, Lakewood Refuse Service, Pacific Disposal, Pierce County Refuse, Rural Garbage Service, White Pass Garbage Co. Butlers Cove Refuse Service

13502 Pacific Avenue

PO Box 44459

Tacoma, WA   98444

Transferor:
Pacific Disposal, Inc.  G-97



PO Box 44459


Tacoma, WA   98444

Discussion

Harold LeMay Enterprises, Inc., (LeMay) Pacific Disposal, Inc., (Pacific) and Lakewood Refuse Service, Inc., (Lakewood) are all entities currently under common ownership.  The directors and shareholders agreed to merge Pacific and Lakewood into LeMay effective January 1, 2004.  LeMay has been operating Pacific’s Certificate No. G-97 under temporary authority since December 31, 2003.

LeMay, holder of Certificate No. G-98, filed Application No. GA-79235 for permanent transfer of Certificate No. G-97 on November 21, 2003.  The application appeared on the Commission’s December 1, 2003, application docket subject to protest for 30 days.  No protests or petitions for intervention have been received.

Certificate No. G-97 authorizes solid waste collection services in portion of Thurston County.

There are no consumer complaints, compliance actions, or administrative penalties pending against this carrier. 

Under the provisions of RCW 81.77.040, the Commission may grant an application with or without hearing when there is no existing certificate holder authorized to provide solid waste collection service in the territory requested.  Further, any certificate may be sold, assigned, leased, transferred, or inherited as property, but only on authorization by the Commission.

Recommendation

No hearing is required in this application and there are no issues that suggest staff should ask the Commission to set the application for hearing.  Therefore, I recommend this application be forwarded to Licensing Staff to process and prepare an order to grant the application without a hearing. 

Notes to Licensing Staff:

GIS staff will provide revised authority text for Certificate No. G-98 to be used as the Appendix A of the order.  (Process GA-79235 & GA-79236 in sequence.)

The final order needs to include a paragraph regarding US Bank’s notice that it has released its mortgage interest in Certificate G-97.

Pacific needs to file a 2003 closing annual report of its activity under Certificate G-97 during the past year.  (No regulatory fees are due for 2004.)

